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York Region

Clause 9 in Report No. 14 of Committee of the Whole was adopted, without

amendment, by the Council of The Regional Municipality of York at its meeting held on
October 19, 2017.

9
Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital Capital Funding

Committee of the Whole recommends adoption of the following recommendations
contained in the report dated September 6, 2017 from the Commissioner of Finance:

1. Approve an amendment to Schedule A of the Hospital Capital Funding
Memorandum of Understanding between the Regional Municipality of York and
York Region Hospitals (Attachment 1) to include the Mackenzie Vaughan
Hospital project and to confirm:

i. A provision that the eligible capital costs for the Mackenzie Vaughan
Hospital project of $143 million be paid over the period between 2017 and
2031, as reflected in Table 3.

ii. A provision that annual payments from 2018 onwards be adjusted for the
previous year’s rate of change in the Region’s assessment growth.

iii. A provision that the payments may be reduced should the Mackenzie

Vaughan Hospital not meet an annual average of 30 minutes in off-load
delay during the preceding year.

Report dated September 6, 2017 from the Commissioner of Finance now follows:

1. Recommendation

It is recommended that Council:

1. Approve an amendment to Schedule A of the Hospital Capital Funding
Memorandum of Understanding between the Regional Municipality of York
and York Region Hospitals (Attachment 1) to include the Mackenzie
Vaughan Hospital project and to confirm:
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a. A provision that the eligible capital costs for the Mackenzie
Vaughan Hospital project of $143 million be paid over the period
between 2017 and 2031, as reflected in Table 3.

b. A provision that annual payments from 2018 onwards be adjusted
for the previous year's rate of change in the Region’s assessment
growth.

c. A provision that the payments may be reduced should the
Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital not meet an annual average of 30
minutes in off-load delay during the preceding year.

2. Purpose

On September 1, 2017, Mackenzie Health submitted a request seeking approval
of the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project and the distribution of the Regional
contributions set aside for the new Vaughan hospital under the 2009 Hospital
Capital Funding Memorandum of Understanding (MOU).

This report reviews Mackenzie Health’s project submission and recommends
approving the funding request.

3. Background and Previous Council Direction

The Province approved the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project
in October 2016

In October 2016, Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital received provincial project and
funding approval (Attachment 2). The project is a Design, Build, Finance and
Maintain procured under the Alternative Financing and Procurement model.

The total project cost is $1,636.5 million. The province agreed to fund up to
$1,324.0 million, with the remaining $312.5 million to be funded by the local
share.

The Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital is the first new hospital in the
City of Vaughan

The Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital is a 1.2 million square foot facility with 350
beds, with the capacity to expand to 550 beds. Construction of the hospital
began in October 2016 and is expected to be complete by 2020.
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Mackenzie Health will operate a two-site hospital model. Both Mackenzie
Richmond Hill Hospital and Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital will provide core
hospital services and each hospital will provide a different set of speciality
programs and services.

In 2009, York Region agreed through a Memorandum of
Understanding with local hospitals to set aside $272 million of
capital funding to be paid out through to 2031

Council signed an MOU with the four hospitals in the Region that outlines specific
contributions for hospital capital projects (Attachment 3).

York Region expects to set aside $272 million of capital funding for hospitals
through annual contributions to a Hospital Financing Reserve (Table 1). In
accordance with Schedule B of the MOU, the Region set aside $8 million in 2009
and budgeted annual contributions thereafter until 2031.
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Table 1

Capital Contributions to Hospitals
(in 2009 dollars)

2009-2031
Hospital % Share Total*

($ Millions)
Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital 45.0% 122.4
Markham Stouffville Hospital Corporation 27.1% 73.7
Southlake Regional Health Centre 14.3% 38.9
Mackenzie Richmond Hill Hospital 13.6% 37.0
Total 100.0% 272.0

*Does not include annual adjustments for the previous year’s rate of change in
expected assessment growth and potential reduction should a hospital not meet an
annual average of 30 minutes in off-load delay in the preceding year.

Regional contributions are adjusted annually under the MOU

The MOU has a provision that the Region’s annual contribution will be adjusted
by the rate of change from its prior year assessment growth. The budgeted
annual contribution to the Hospital Financing reserve in 2017 was $14.4 million.
If no adjustments are made for rate of change in annual assessment growth from
2017 onwards, the total cumulative Regional contribution to the hospital reserve
would be approximately $318 million between 2009 to 2031 (Table 2; Column A).
However, if the Region’s annual assessment growth was 1.5 per cent each year
from 2017 onwards, the total cumulative Regional contribution to the hospital
reserve would be approximately $342 million between 2009 to 2031 (Table 2;
Column B).

In addition, all of the MOU signing partners agreed to off-load delay targets for
each year, reaching 30 minutes by 2014, a standard that holds until 2031. This
provision helps reduce delays in patient care transfer from paramedic services
staff to hospital staff.

Since 2009, Council has made a total reduction of $3.1 million in hospital funding
based on the additional operating costs incurred by Paramedic Services for the
off-load delays above the target.
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Table 2
Potential Capital Contributions to Hospitals from 2009 to 2031
($ Millions)
(A) (B)
Hospital No adjustment for  Estimate annual
assessment 1.5 per cent
growth each year assessment

2017 onwards* growth each year
2017 onwards**

Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital 142.9 153.8
Markham Stouffville Hospital 86.1 92.6
Corporation

Southlake Regional Health Centre 45.4 48.9
Mackenzie Richmond Hill Hospital 43.2 46.5
Total 317.6 341.8

*Actual assessment growth from the preceding year from 2010 until 2017 and no
assessment growth annually from 2018 to 2031.

**Actual assessment growth from the preceding year from 2010 until 2017 and estimated
1.5 per cent assessment growth annually from 2018 to 2031.

Figures in columns A and B assume all hospitals meet off-load delay targets each year
from 2017 to 2031.

Currently, two projects are eligible for capital funding under the
MOU

The MOU currently contains two approved projects; the Cancer Clinic at
Southlake Regional Health Center and the Markham Stouffville Hospital
Redevelopment Project. Through the MOU, Southlake was approved for a total
contribution of $17.4 million and received all of this funding by 2011. Markham
Stouffville was approved for a total contribution of $50.9 million and expects to
receive $30.7 million of this funding by the end of 2017.

In February 2017, Mackenzie Health requested that York Region
approve the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project funding under
the MOU

In February 2017, Mackenzie Health formally requested that the Region approve
the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project (Attachment 4) and approximately $143
million of associated eligible costs under the MOU (Table 3).
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Table 3
Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital Project
Anticipated Sources of Funding

Funding Source Total Project Cost Total Project

($ Millions) (%)
Province of Ontario $1,324.0 80.9
Local Share - Foundation and Hospital 169.5 104
Local Share - York Region 143.0 8.7
Total $1,636.5 100.0

Analysis and Implications

Regional contributions for hospital funding were included in the
approved 2017 to 2018 Budget

On December 15, 2016, Council approved the 2017 to 2018 Regional Budget to
include the annual contribution to the Region’s Hospital Financing reserve under
the MOU. The funding request for the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital does not
represent a new incremental addition to the budget and the hospital’s request for
2017 and 2018 is consistent with the MOU.

The funding request for the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital meets
the requirements in the MOU

The Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project meets all of the requirements in the
MOU, which were to obtain provincial project and funding approval prior to
requesting draws from the Region’s commitments under the MOU.

Also, the funding request for the Regional portion of the Mackenzie Vaughan
Hospital project is approximately ten per cent of the provincial share of the
project. This satisfies the MOU requirement that Regional contributions not
exceed a third of the amount contributed by the Province of Ontario.

Release of funds for an approved hospital project is subject to
verification of eligible costs and off-load reporting requirements

Under the MOU, the release of funds for an approved hospital project is subject
to the verification of eligibility of capital costs and report of annual average off-
load time for patient transfer from paramedic services staff to hospital staff.
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Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital is committed to providing the necessary support for
Regional staff verification of eligibility of costs, as well as for reporting the annual
average off-load time as an annual condition for receiving funding.

The Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital Project supports the strategic
objective to protect public health of the 2015 to 2019 Strategic
Plan

The provision of funds under the MOU to Mackenzie Health will contribute to the
timely development of the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital. This project supports

the Region’s commitment to protect public health by providing residents with
improved access to appropriate and timely health care.

5. Financial Considerations

Annual timing and magnitude of the funding request aligns with
the MOU that limit draws based on availability in the reserve

Mackenzie Health requested payments from 2017 until 2031, as shown in Table

4.
Table 4
Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital funding request

Year Amount

($ Millions)
2017 25.4
2018 26.4
2019 13.2
2020 to 2031 6.5 annually*
Total 143.0

*Does not include adjustments for the previous year’s rate of change in expected
assessment growth or any reductions for failing to achieve off-load delay target.

If approved, the annual contribution to the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital will be
adjusted each year to reflect its share of additional revenue due to the previous
year’s rate of change in assessment growth and, if warranted, any reduction in
the event the annual off-load delay exceeds 30 minutes.

The reserve will accommodate the timing and amount of Mackenzie Health’s
funding request for the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project.
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The annual timing and magnitude of Mackenzie Health’s funding request aligns
with the terms of the MOU that limits the draws to the availability of their portion
in the Hospital Financing reserve.

If Council grants approval of a hospital project, it becomes a
financial commitment for the Region until 2031, even if the MOU
is terminated

Although the Region sets aside hospital funding under the MOU, Council may, at
its discretion, terminate the MOU by providing hospitals with one year’s written
notice. However, any hospital project already approved by Council remains a
financial commitment despite a termination of the MOU.

This report seeks Council’s approval of the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project
and if approved, the Regional contribution to the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital
will be a financial commitment of the Region through to 2031.

6. Local Municipal Impact

The Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital will provide residents with improved access to
appropriate and timely health care. The new hospital will alleviate some visits for
core hospital services at the other hospitals in the Region as well as provide
additional specialty programs and services to residents.

7. Conclusion

The new Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital will be the first hospital in the City of
Vaughan and will provide the Region’s residents with improved access to health
care.

Mackenzie Health requests Council approval of the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital
project and funding of eligible costs through a draw of the hospital’s full share
under the MOU from 2009 until 2031.

The Region’s Hospital Financing reserve will accommodate this funding request.
If approved, the project will be a financial commitment of the Region through
2031, even if the MOU is terminated.

For more information on this report, please contact Edward Hankins, Director,
Treasury Office, at 1-877-464-9675 ext. 71644.
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The Senior Management Group has reviewed this report.
September 6, 2017

Attachments (4)

eDOCS #7898251

Accessible formats or communication supports are available upon request.
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Attachment 1

Schedule “A”
1. Redevelopment Project of Markham Stouffville Hospital.
2. Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital project.
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Attachment 4

Mackenzie Richmond
Hill Hospital

g H\\‘ M acken Zie 10 Trench Street

Health Richmond Hill, ON T: (gos) 883-1212

Canada L4C 4Z3 www.mackenziehealth.ca

February 14, 2017

Joanne Bovair,

Manager, Financial Services and Business Planning
Business Operations and Quality Assurance Branch,
Community and Health Services Department
Regional Municipality of York

17250 Yonge Street,

Newmarket, ON L3Y 6Z1

RE: Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital Project

Dear Ms. Bovair:

I am writing to request that York Region approve the Mackenzie Vaughan Hospital
(MVH) project and the associated Eligible Costs under the Memorandum of
Understanding (MOU) for the York Region Hospitals capital fund. Mackenzie Health
(MH) is pleased that this much needed and much anticipated new hospital project will
benefit from this fund.

As per the MOU, the following documentation is enclosed to support our request for
project approval and associated eligible costs:

1.

3
4.

5.

Functional Program Approval Letter from the Ministry of Health and Long Term
Care (MOHLTC) indicating the MVH project has been approved (per section
3.13)

Funding Approval Letter from the MOHLTC indicating the amount of funding
the Province is providing, and authorizing the commencement of construction
(per section 3.20)

Detailed project description for which funds are requested

Approved project capital budget including details of the total costs, eligible costs,
ineligible costs, proposed funding sources and cash flow timing

Furnishings, Fixtures and Equipment details

If you have any questions please contact Lina Gatto, Manager, Redevelopment Finance
at (9o5) 883-1212 ext. 7288.


http:www.mackenziehealth.ca

A
M

2* Mackenzie
Health
Thank you for continued support on this project.

Sincerely,

Richard Tam
Executive VP and CAO
Mackenzie Health

Attachments: Minister Functional Approval Letter
Minister Approval Letter and Associate Deputy Minister Approval Letter
Project Description
Capital Budget template
Furnishing, Fixtures and Equipment details
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